Minutes of a Meeting of the “March Festival Committee” and “March VE/VJ Festival Committee” held at the Town Hall, Market Square, March, at 8.00pm on Wednesday 11th May 2005.

Festival Dates for 2005: 24th to 26th June 2005.

Present:
Chairman 

BM Keane



Secretary /Treasurer
C Lemmon



Members

Marcus Phillips
Patsy Brewin







Sylvia Keane

Bill Barrie





Stuart Broad

Peter Hewitt





Wendy Godfrey
Paula Godfrey






Tina Elener

Wendy Stockbridge






Bruce Wood

Stuart Yull






Des Pritchard

Apologies:

Apologies were received from Ralph Cousins, Rodney Crabb, Maureen James and Joe Ballard. 
Minutes:

The minutes of the Meeting held on 18th April 2005 were read, confirmed and signed by the Chairman.

Financial Review:

1. It was noted that a balance of £885.83 had been brought forward from the 2004 event, and subsequently £71.00 had been banked from the proceeds of the October and November 2004 table-top sales at the Scouts Hall (total £956.83) – this amount is held in an Alliance Leicester account.
2. It was agreed that Clive Lemmon should act as Treasurer for the 2005 event.
3. It was reported that Fenland District Council were prepared to offer funding of £1,000 for the Friday night event. CL stated that he had written to Councillor Pop Jolley on 22nd March 2005 thanking him for the donation, and requesting its payment as soon as possible.
4. The March Town Council donation of £1,000 had been paid to bank (VE/VJ account) on 5th April 2005.

5. Having spoken to Liz Hurst, CL reported that circa £2,500 should be received from Fenland Arts Association (FAA had only received £1,110 matched funding from Fenland District Council, although March Town Council had given them £1,500). It was reported that CL had written to FAA on 11th May 2005 requesting payment as soon as possible.
6. Application for “Awards for All” funding had been made by Clive Lemmon, and £4,670 had been awarded to the Committee. This was confirmed in a letter dated 25th February 2005, and these funds were transferred to our VE/VJ bank account on 11th March 2005.
7. Stuart Broad reported that he had approached John Mortlock at Ridgeons for sponsorship. It was agreed that he should forward a letter to John Mortlock detailing various sponsorship options.
8. CL confirmed that he had applied for funding from the Radio Cambridge Trustline Fund on 8th March 2005. £800 had been applied for, to specifically sponsor the Alan Norris Concert – no response yet received.
9. An updated budget was discussed – See Appendix 1.

Event Manager’s Report:
It was confirmed that it was essential to study this document again prior to the 2005 event.

Comments:
1. For future years, the Head Steward should be appointed at an early stage to allow him / her time to recruit additional volunteers. It was reported that Des Pritchard was prepared to take on this position for the Friday and Saturday, but family commitments excluded him from the Sunday. Rota for stewards to be prepared prior to next meeting.
2005 Event:
1. 60th Anniversary of VE Day is in May 2005 and 60th Anniversary of VJ Day is in early August 2005. 

2. It was reported that the Alan Norris Band had been booked for the Sunday evening at a cost of £800, and Peter Hewitt had arranged an exchange of contracts.

3. Rodney Crabb reported that stage prices for 2005 would be approximately 3% higher than 2004, and this had now been booked. Also, Stuart Broad had booked the sound system etc. As with last year, stage to be erected on the Thursday.
4. It was agreed that Rotary would be allowed to organise a Balloon Race at the 2005 event in aid of the Air Ambulance. 

5. As in previous years, it was noted that Rotary were prepared to provide stewards for the 2005 event.

6. It was reported that March Civic Trust will hopefully be arranging their official opening of March Town Hall to coincide with the Festival weekend.
Preliminary programme for the Town Hall as arranged by Joe Ballard:
Friday evening.
A Midsummer Night’s Dream.
Saturday / Sunday.
Various “drop-in” sessions.

Joe had forwarded a written report to the Committee since he was unable to attend in person - see Appendix 2.

Publicity was needed for both venues, and it was agreed that Joe and Maureen should work together with this.
7. It was agreed that the 2005 parade should not take place, but every effort would be made to organise one for the 2006 Festival. It was felt that, due to the circumstances currently surrounding Michael Eke, it was inappropriate that he should assist with this year’s event. BMK to arrange for a press release.
8. It was reported that Colin Bedford was prepared to be the event photographer.
9. It was confirmed that Qualitetch would provide sponsorship for the Fancy Dress Competition to be organised by Wendy Stockbridge. This would be held between 2pm and 3pm on the Saturday, and there would be three age categories. In due course, it would be necessary to decide on three judges.
It was agreed that Patsy Brewin should present the prizes.
10. Picnic in the Park to be repeated. Circular produced by PM advertising this event, the Fancy Dress Competition and other activities. It was agreed that there should be no application form for the Fancy Dress Competition, but that people should just be encouraged to enter on the day.
11. Lisa Dickinson Dance Troupe has agreed to perform from 3pm to 4pm on the Saturday.
12. Stuart Broad reported on progress made regarding a Master of Ceremonies as follows:

Friday evening.
Marcus Phillips.

Saturday.

Doug Westbrook.

Sunday.

Johnny D of Radio Cambridge. 
13. It was previously agreed that Maureen James should book Red Cross first aid cover at a price of £400.00p, although the Red Cross were requesting a donation in excess of this amount.
14. Maureen James reported that she had booked Adrian Ley (children’s entertainer), and was also investigating other possibilities.
15. It was reported that the ATC would not be involved with the Festival because it clashed with their Wing Weekend, but the Army Cadets would. Army Cadets to be contacted to ascertain whether they can put on some form of display / exhibition.
16. CL reported that he had already requested for the West End toilets to be open until 10pm on each of the three days and had requested that they be cleaned at regular intervals.
17. Maureen James reported that she had booked the security firm (Seal) at a cost of £270.00p. Cover to be provided for four nights from midnight to 9am.
18. Police to monitor cycling on the grass areas, although it was felt that it would not be necessary to close the skate-board park during performances.

19. It was reported that Penny Stocks could possibly loan the Event Manager a caravan for the duration of the weekend, though details needed to be resolved regarding insurance cover in the event of it’s damage.

20. It was reported that WPC Rachel Harrison had contacted Maureen James to discuss Health and Safety issues. 
21. It was agreed that BMK should still apply for a Street Collection Licence even though no parade was being held.

22. It was agreed that the Friday night event should be publicised at Peterborough Technical College, because various outdoor music events in Peterborough were not now being held.

23. Various Health & Safety Matters:
A. Meeting to be held with WPC Rachel Harrison at 6.30pm Wednesday 22nd June 2005 on West End Park.
B. Police will be on duty all over the Festival weekend.

C. Camping on site to be monitored this year.

D. Steve Lucas of Drinksense to be part of stewarding team and look after welfare of youngsters (question of payment to be investigated by MJ).

E. No barriers to be erected on site.

F. Alcohol Exemption Certificate applied for from 6.30pm Friday 24th June to 10pm Sunday 26th June 2005 – verbal response is positive.
G. Tina Elener to supply heavy-duty gloves for litter pickers.

H. BMK has arranged for eight large litter bins to be supplied by Fenland District Council, and for them to be emptied daily.
I. “Walkie-Talkies” booked by Maureen James at an approximate cost of £30.00p.

J. Programme to be compiled by MJ & RC, possibly with the help of Joe Ballard.

K. In due course, circular to be produced to notify residents surrounding West End Park of the various event times.
L. Amendments to power supply discussed. Stuart to liaise with CL.

M. It was noted that it may be possible to loan chairs from the Leisure Centre as opposed to YPM – options to be kept open.

N. Use of Leisure Centre toilets to be discouraged.

O. Advertising boards to be arranged by Rodney Crabb – may need possible donation to Operatic Society.

Date of Next Meeting:
Wednesday 8th June 2005 at 7.30pm.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.00pm.
BM Keane (Chairman)…………………………………
8th June 2005.   

